College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

April 5, 2002

Revised

Present:  Stu Goldstein, chair; Jason Belter, Sue Wick, Leslie Schiff, Janet Schottel, Jane Phillips, Frank Barnwell, Robin Wright, Martha Flanders, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the March 22 meeting were approved. 

Old business

a.  Mentoring biology majors.  Unfortunately, Jean Underwood was ill and had to miss the meeting.  Robin Wright reminded the group of the outcome of the student panel discussion concerning the value of mentors.  It was the students’ consensus that the only mentors they deemed effective were those they knew from Directed Research or as instructors of previous classes.  Robin reported that Jean thinks that the burden of selecting a faculty mentor should be with the student.  Leslie Schiff disagreed with this idea.   She mentioned that we have been running this experiment (assigning faculty mentors) for about 1.5 years and we need to let it run longer.  She said it’s relatively easy for a faculty mentor to send bulk emails to students suggesting that they make an appointment with them.  Janet Schottel said that in Biochemistry the students are distributed among the faculty.  Some students respond to mentors’ attempts to meet and others don’t.  The major problem this year is that Biochemistry didn’t get a list of students who needed mentors.  Leslie stated that she also had trouble getting the list of students for Microbiology.  Members wondered whether there is a structural problem in Student Services that prevents the departments from getting the appropriate lists.   Members agreed that students need a formal connection with their mentors to explore various facets of their professional careers.   

Janet stated that it is her impression that freshmen have a one-on-one relationship with an advisor, but that it doesn’t go beyond that year.  Robin suggested that students need a regular conversation with their advisors by the time they have accrued 90 credits.  Janet stated that mentors are not technically advisors; Student Services is still doing most of the advising.  Leslie stated that she could help with Microbiology courses but not provide information in other fields.  Stu Goldstein stated that one reason that faculty members are reluctant to provide information is that they don’t want to give misinformation.  Leslie stated that faculty members need to be sent a list of their mentees with a reminder that it is the faculty member’s job to serve as a mentor and that they should refer students to Student Services for specific course requirements and graduation information.  

Jane Phillips stated that another issue is that Student Services seems to be understaffed, and this needs to be fixed.  Robin stated that she has compared the staffing in CBS Student Services with that of other institutions and our ratios are at the national average.  She feels that perhaps priorities need to be changed in that office.  Jane suggested that the appointment system in Student Services could be bypassed for simple questions that students might have.  Perhaps have a triage system or a walk-in clinic for students, with more complicated issues reserved for formal appointments.  Stu worried about being able to track the advice that students get from their mentors.  He feels there should be a formalized process for recording information.  Members felt that perhaps this could be done with email questions that are documented.  Sue Wick said this might work for some students but face-to-face discussions will also need to occur.

Leslie stated that she feels that this experiment of using faculty mentors needs to continue.  If faculty could get lists of students in a timely fashion, at the beginning of fall and spring semesters, it would be helpful.  Stu asked if there is a fact page on the CBS website that covers common student questions.  Robin stated that there should be such a site.  Janet suggested that if Student Services personnel could get together with the DUGS for a discussion, that would help make the process run more smoothly.  

b.  Other old business

Status of the wait list proposal.  Janet wondered whether we would be getting information on how to handle the wait lists.  Robin stated that Jean had sent out a memo concerning the wait lists and asking faculty to contact Judd Mowbry with questions.  Jane stated that she had sent a draft of her ideas to Jean and that Jean said she would share these with Student Services personnel and then get back to us.  Members agreed that there should be a consistent college policy.  Members suggested various groups of students that need wait list consideration.  Jane listed these on the chalkboard and offered to distribute a draft proposal that she will e-mail to members for their feedback. The wait list will be implemented in time for registration. 

New business

a.  Converting Biol 3007 to 3007W (writing intensive).  Sue explained that there has been a writing component in this course since 1999, but now the instructors would like to make this more formalized by changing the number designation to W.  Course writing assignments will include two papers based on long-term experiments carried out by the students and three summaries of journal articles relating to laboratory topics.   Enrollment is currently about 50 students per term, but they could probably handle a class size of 80, if an additional teaching assistant is assigned.  Frank Barnwell questioned whether there was special funding to support writing intensive classes.  Robin responded that about $30,000 from Central Administration is available to be distributed among the various colleges.  Robin added that Leslie Schiff is the writing consultant for CBS.  Leslie mentioned that CLE is usually quite responsive in communicating what they want in course proposals for writing intensive courses.  Members wondered what percentage of the grade must be based on writing for a course to qualify as writing intensive.  Robin stated that from 20-25% of the grade would probably be acceptable.  Leslie stated that the CLE would probably look at this proposal more favorably if specific information is included pertaining to the type of instruction students will receive concerning writing.  Jane suggested that page three of the proposal dealing with how to write biology papers is probably not sufficient information for CLE.  Leslie suggested that more information should be included about how writing will be discussed in class.  Sue mentioned that students in the course are given a checklist with a rigorous breakdown on how points will be assessed.  Jane suggested that common problems in writing should be covered such as first versus third person perspective and active versus passive voice.  Frank wondered whether there are any good writing manuals available.  Robin stated that there is a paperback by David Porush, A Short Guide to Writing about Science, which is useful.  Jane added that the Center for Interdisciplinary Studies of Writing (CISW) has a helpful website.  Visit http://writing.umn.edu/ for more information.

Janet asked about the lecture summaries that are mentioned in point # 4 on grading.  Sue replied that this is an informal class exercise in which students take a few minutes to describe the major points made during that lecture.  These writing samples are collected and graded.  Leslie stated that in her course, she comments on a student’s entire paper for at least one revision.  Hopefully this results in an improved piece of writing on the next assignment.  A motion was made to approve the change in course number to Biol 3007W.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  Sue said that she would pass on our suggestions to course instructors Ris Charvat and Dave McLaughlin and they will submit the proposal to CLE.  Members suggested that the short form of the course title be changed to Diversity & Adaptations of Plants, Algae and Fungi to more accurately describe its contents.

Announcements

1.  Stu reported that GCD has developed a temporary solution to the changes requested for GCD 4151 (Molecular Biology of Cancer).  The proposal had requested to change the class offering from fall to spring semester and to require Biol 4004 (Cell Biology) as a prerequisite.  At the last meeting, the EPC denied the request because of the problems it will cause students. The department will temporarily waive the requirement that GCD majors take one elective course in Development.   Instead GCD majors may take electives in two of the three (rather than all three) areas in the coming year and let students substitute this with an elective from another area.  The department is considering offering a fall semester Development course that does not require cell biology as a prerequisite.  Stu stated that graduating seniors would be notified of this change as soon as possible.  GCD will teach GCD 4151 as planned spring semester 2004.  Robin added that she would like to see data concerning whether students registered in the class have taken Cell Biology previous to their registration.

2.  Stu reported that our next meeting, April 19, would be cancelled so that members can attend the teaching symposium that will be held in Coffman Union.  Our next and last meeting of the term will be May 3.  Janet stated that she hopes to have a decision on the residency issue from SCEP by that time.

3.  At a previous meeting, Robin suggested that we develop a list of topics that would require EPC approval.  Since Kathy Ball has the EPC archives for the last 14 years, she will generate a list of topics previously discussed by the EPC and send it to Robin for review.   We will discuss this list at our next meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 12:30 p.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball

